August 19, 2024 

The Honorable Sandra Thompson
Director
Federal Housing Finance Agency
Division of Bank Regulation
400 7th Street SW, 7th Floor
Washington, D.C. 20219

RE: Request for Input: Federal Home Loan Bank Affordable Housing Program Competitive Application Process
Dear Director Thompson,
Twin Cities Habitat for Humanity is grateful for the opportunity to provide comments on the FHLB’s AHP application process. We are one of the largest developers of affordable homeownership in the Twin Cities region and have been supported by the AHP program for over a decade. We believe that implementing the following recommendations will make the AHP program more accessible for all applicants and will improve the FHLB’s ability to provide affordability gap subsidy to low and moderate income homeowners. We look forward to continuing our partnership with the FHLB in our shared pursuit of supporting equitable homeownership. 

Responses:
Question 1: Are there particular components of the FHLBanks’ AHP application processes that could be made more effective or efficient, and if so, how? Are any of the FHLBanks’ specific documentation requirements for AHP applications unnecessary for verifying that the applicant meets the AHP eligibility requirements and scoring criteria? Are there ways to streamline the application process while maintaining the FHLBanks’ ability to verify applicants’ compliance with the AHP eligibility requirements and scoring criteria? 
Response: 
We share the concerns of the National Community Stabilization Trust (NCST) and Homeownership Alliance that the AHP RFP process is burdensome for applicants to compile a thoughtful response, especially applicants with limited bandwidth and unfamiliarity with FHLB processes and procedures. Any streamlining of the application would make it more accessible for organizations like ours to access funding. 
Additionally, the scoring ranges for awarded recipients are very tightly grouped. This makes it very difficult to determine the feasibility of an ask during the planning stage, especially when comparing different types of projects (for example, scoring a homeownership project vs. an owner-occupied repair project). Providing different rubrics for different types of projects may allow applicants to better understand how their project fits the needs and requirements of the FHLB. We would also encourage a system to reduce the compliance requirements for applicants who have demonstrated a strong track record of eligible activities.

Question 2: How do the FHLBanks’ AHP application processes compare to those of other providers of gap funding with respect to scope, complexity, and documentation requirements? 
Response: The FHLB AHP application process is more complex than those of other gap financing providers. The amount of narrative is comparable to other applications; however, the complexity and documentation requirements exceed what most other funders ask of applicants. This includes the timeline and memorandums required to quality for certain scoring categories, as well as project budget information. This is especially true when considering the average subsidy award of FHLB AHP grants – funders that have similar levels of complexity in their RFP processes typically provide much greater levels of subsidy per project. 

Question 3: Do the FHLBanks’ AHP application processes leverage other funders’ applications/requirements? Are the AHP application processes duplicative or complementary of other funders’ underwriting requirements and processes? Do the AHP application processes create the need for additional information and documentation? 
Response: The FHLB AHP application process leverages other funding sources well but has a unique set of requirements that creates an additional administrative burden to utilize funds. The AHP application does not allow developers to submit their own budgets, creating sometimes challenging circumstances when an organically created budget is forced into the FHLB template. 

Question 4: Should the AHP regulation allow the FHLBanks to differentiate their AHP application requirements for projects requesting subsidy that constitutes a small percentage of the total funding in the project? If yes, why? Do other gap funders differentiate their application requirements for smaller projects? 
Response: Yes. When we have applied to use AHP funds for New Construction projects, these funds make up a small percentage of the overall project financing. This makes us less likely to apply for AHP funds, as the additional restrictions posed by AHP funding are often beyond what is required by other funders (affordability periods, documentation, eligible uses, etc.). Other funders do not make this distinction but are also typically offering higher subsidy amounts per unit than the FHLB can provide through the competitive process. 
When we have applied to use AHP funds for owner-occupied repair, this is less of an issue, as the FHLB is our primary source of subsidy outside of our own philanthropic fundraising.

Question 5: What role do consultants provide in applying for AHP funds? What are the reasons that an AHP applicant may use a consultant? To the extent that applicants are using the services of consultants to apply for AHP subsidy, how does the practice compare to the use of consultants for other sources of gap funding? 
Response: We have not used a consultant to complete an AHP application.

Question 6: Are there effective practices the FHLBanks could implement to coordinate the underwriting review process across multiple funding sources in a project? 
Response: 
Like the NCST and the Homeownership Alliance, we recommend that the FHLB better aligns its underwriting and financing processes with those of other funders. This would make AHP funds easier to use and reduce the administrative burden for awardees. This alignment would make it easier to include FHLB AHP funds in project pro formas and use them alongside other federal, state, and local funding sources. 

Question 7: What is the single most important change you would recommend for improving the AHP application process?
Response: The single most important change that could be made to the AHP application process is the simplification of documents and the ability to submit our own documents in lieu of FHLB template documents. For inexperienced staff members, the AHP application requirements are quite daunting, especially regarding income calculation and using the MOU template to confirm scoring criteria. By allowing staff to submit their own internal documents, the burden of working through the feasibility workbook, construction cost calculator, MOU, and timeline would be lessened. 
For staff collecting documents from AHP subsidy recipients and calculating eligibility, we also recommend additional trainings and support. The FHLB program is very complex, and additional resources and staff availability would help client-facing staff members to most accurately engage with families and the program without fearing compliance issues.

Question 8: What concrete steps would you recommend for simplifying the AHP application process and why?
Response: 
There are several items where we feel the AHP application could be simplified to benefit applicants. They include:
Simplifying the distinctions between affordability gap and development gap in the application would allow developers to better show the gaps faced in creating an affordable home. Affordability funding (such as AHP) is relative to the individual buyer and the appraised value of the building. The cost/budget information relative to building or rehabbing that site is not material to an affordability calculation. By separating these items many of the components of application (including the feasibility workbook) could be eliminated and simplified.  
We do not understand why the FHLB is interested in donated our discounted materials in the RFP scoring. How do these items affect the success or failure of a proposed program if it can be proven that all necessary financing outside of AHP funds are met? This requirement (and the time period requirements that accompany it) are restrictive.
It is also unclear to us why a market study is required in the RFP response. The need for affordable homeownership (and financing to support the development of affordable homeownership opportunities) is very clear to policy makers and practitioners across the nation. Reducing the burden to demonstrate the need for affordable homeownership is one way that the FHLB can reduce the burden in the AHP application. 


We are grateful for the opportunity to provide comments to the FHLB and the FHFA and look forward to our continued partnership with both entities. Please direct any questions to Sam Dyer, Public Funding Manager, at sam.dyer@tchabitat.org or at 612-305-7122. We thank the agency for its time and consideration of our recommendations. 

Sincerely,

Twin Cities Habitat for Humanity  
